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INT. OFFICE 

RACHEL sits behind a desk dressed in business attire. Sitting 
across from her is OTTO, a middle-aged man with a messenger 
bag that says Cassandra on it. 

RACHEL
Well, Otto I know this is your 
first week, and maybe it takes some 
time to adapt to a new job. But the 
reason I called you into my office 
is because the birthday greetings 
you’ve submitted have been a 
bit...different.

OTTO
I do tend to be very passionate 
about my writing if that’s what you 
mean. I take my art very seriously. 

Rachel picks up a card off the desk. 

RACHEL
Let me read you some of your 
greetings.
“Cassandra, what the hell? You get 
one kidney transplant and you think 
you can cheat on me with Deli Dan? 
If you knew me at all you would 
know that I don’t like you cheating 
on me and that I love to murder. 
Happy Birthday!” 
OK. That seemed like a death 
threat. 

OTTO
Maybe it was just the way you read 
it. 

Rachel picks up another card. 

RACHEL
“Cassandra, I’m rubbing my hands 
together not ‘cause I’m crazy, but 
to practice what I’m gonna do when 
I’m trying to get your useless 
blood off my hands. Toodles and 
happy birthday!”
See what I mean? They don’t really 
read...birthday card. 



OTTO
I beg to differ. I wrote happy 
birthday. 

RACHEL
You wrote mostly about murdering 
someone. A very specific person 
which also isn’t customary in a 
birthday card. So we have to fix 
that.

OTTO
I don’t compromise my artistic 
vision that I’ve spent years 
crafting. My cellmate can attest to 
that. Just ask her. My birthday 
greetings are a gentle reminder of 
the precious gift of life that was 
given to them. 

RACHEL
There’s other ways to remind people 
of that. 

OTTO
Not really. I’ve tried. This way is 
the most effective.

RACHEL
What I’m trying to say is that I’m 
not sure it reflects how we as a 
company view birthdays. I also want 
to make it clear that every card 
shouldn’t be addressed to 
Cassandra. 

OTTO
Well, yeah...obviously. Here’s one 
I’ve been working on.

He hands her a card from his bag. She reads it aloud.

RACHEL
“Sup David Blain? I also do magic. 
The kind where I bury you alive in 
cement under a parking garage for 
trying to sex Cassandra with your 
devastating blue eyes that are 
about to be on the end of 
toothpicks. Happy forty second!” 

(beat)
Again, still about Cassandra.
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OTTO
Sorry, wrong card.

He hands her another card.

RACHEL
“Cassandra, Bwahahaha. That’s--I’m 
laughing ‘cause I’m crazy. There’s 
humor in your death to me. Best 
wishes on your dumb birthday!”

OTTO
That was actually a different 
Cassandra. One that was 
unrecognizable after David Blaine 
showed her his palming and fisting 
techniques.

RACHEL
I’m sorry, but your birthday cards 
are murder cards.  

OTTO
Or maybe they’re the product of a 
visionary artist whose expanded his 
consciousness and wants to 
enlighten the rest of the human 
race.

RACHEL
You write a death threat to someone 
named Cassandra. You have a bag 
that says Cassandra on it. I can 
only assume you murdered Cassandra 
and possibly David Blaine.  

OTTO
You can assume I reminded them of 
the gift of life. Let me make you 
understand. Today’s your birthday. 

RACHEL
No. It’s not.

OTTO
Yeah. It is.

He grabs a card off the table and begins writing. 

OTTO (CONT’D)
Dear Rachel. 

(to Rachel)
Is that spelled the same as 
Cassandra?

(MORE)
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(beat)
Never mind. It don’t matter.

He continues writing on the card and slides it to Rachel. 

RACHEL
“Dear Rrr, Been thinking of 
you...tied down in my basement 
covered in cat hair. There I’ll pet 
you lovingly as I stare at my 
reflection in your eyes the moment 
they go vacant and your caged soul 
is released into the ether. I’ll 
listen closely as the wind blows 
the last words that fall from your 
dead mouth onto my ears in the 
sound of a deeply sincere 
uhhhhhhhhhhhhh. Hashtag happy 
birthday!”
That’s it I’m calling your parole 
officer!

Rachel reaches for the phone. Otto grabs her hand and stops 
her. 

OTTO
I’ll make you understand.

Otto searches frantically through his bag and pulls out a 
plastic bag then shoves it over Rachel’s head. She screams.

OTTO (CONT’D)
Wait for it! This is a reminder of 
the precious gift of life! Happy 
birthday, Rachel!

OTTO (CONT’D)
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